



ناتوانن

INSECURE LEADERS

اتوانن

HOW ELITE INFIGHTING MAY FACILITATE THE END OF IRAQ'S KURDISTAN REGION

Zmkan Ali Saleem

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 95 | December 2024

About the Middle East Centre

The Middle East Centre builds on LSE's long engagement with the Middle East and provides a central hub for the wide range of research on the region carried out at LSE.

The Middle East Centre aims to enhance understanding and develop rigorous research on the societies, economies, polities and international relations of the region. The Centre promotes both specialised knowledge and public understanding of this crucial area and has outstanding strengths in interdisciplinary research and in regional expertise. As one of the world's leading social science institutions, LSE comprises departments covering all branches of the social sciences. The Middle East Centre harnesses this expertise to promote innovative research and training on the region.





Insecure Leaders: How Elite Infighting May Facilitate the End of Iraq's Kurdistan Region

Zmkan Ali Saleem

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 95 December 2024

About the Author

Zmkan Ali Saleem is an assistant professor of political science at the University of Sulaimani. He is also a senior researcher at the Institute of Regional and International Studies (IRIS) and an associate fellow at Chatham House.

Abstract

The stability of the Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI) continues to deteriorate due to the power struggle between the region's two ruling parties, the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) and the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP). While they have refused to compromise and collaborate in the interest of the KRI and its citizens, the leaders of both parties have primarily relied on opportunistic tactics to weaken each other and secure short-term gains. This study attributes the sources of the ongoing PUK-KDP rivalry to leadership insecurity. Rooted in the region's predatory system of rule, this insecurity has recently deepened due to economic and political factors, generating greater divisions between the two parties to the detriment of Kurdistan's survival. Renewed power-sharing arrangements between the ruling parties without steps toward transforming the region's predatory system into a democratic one will likely fail to produce long-lasting stability in the KRL

Executive Summary

The stability and integrity of the Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI) are being challenged by the intensifying rivalry between the region's two dominant parties: the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) and the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP). While they have refused to compromise and collaborate in the interest of the KRI and its citizens, the leaders of both parties have primarily relied on opportunistic tactics to weaken each other and secure short-term gains. This has undermined not only the stability of the KRI, but also the long-term power and survival of the PUK and KDP leaderships. How can this self-defeating behaviour be explained? This report attributes the deepening divides between the PUK and KDP to the insecurity of the two parties' leaders. Rooted in the predatory system the parties established in the region after 1991, the leaders' insecurity has recently been exacerbated by several factors, including economic vulnerabilities, party fragmentation, the emergence of a younger generation of leaders, and party-driven regional alignments. Leaders' insecurity and the rivalry and mistrust it entails may result in further weakening, and potentially the demise of, the KRI as an autonomous region within Iraq. In analysing the sources of intra-Kurdish rivalry in Iraq, the report makes the following arguments:

- Fears of political and possibly physical survival drive the ruling elites in the Kurdistan Region. This sense of insecurity is further exacerbated by increasing military attacks from Turkey and Iran on the KRI, which have targeted security personnel and businessmen closely affiliated with the leaders of both parties. Under these circumstances, the PUK and KDP leaders prioritise clinging to power over securing the rights and interests of Iraqi Kurds through mutual collaboration. Both parties feel existentially threatened when their control over government institutions, resources, and territory diminishes.
- 2. The leaders of the region's two dominant parties perceive each other as sources of political and physical insecurity, driving them further apart. While the Baghdad government and regional states (Turkey and Iran) may constitute primary sources of deepening economic vulnerabilities and rising security threats for the PUK and KDP, the leaders of the two parties perceive each other as having a role in the challenges and threats they face. Each party has sought to manipulate the other's internal divisions to its own advantage, further deepening distrust between the two.
- 3. Leaders with limited political experience and a securitised view of politics are increasing inter-party tensions. The actions and policies of a younger generation of PUK and KDP leaders partly explain the intensifying rivalry between the two parties in recent years. Rising to political prominence mainly due to family ties, these leaders view politics in zero-sum terms and refuse to compromise, which ultimately undermines their own power as well as the stability of the KRI.
- 4. Leader insecurity and subsequent inter-party rivalry may continue to destabilise the KRI in the short and long terms. Short-term stability is under threat due to the intensifying rivalry between the region's two ruling parties. The US and its Western allies might be able to foster a level of collaboration between the two through another power-sharing arrangement in the KRG, though this, as the past six years have shown, is likely to be quite fragile and dysfunctional.

Introduction

The two main parties in Iraq's Kurdistan Region are engaged in a vicious rivalry. The antagonism between the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) and the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP) plays out across multiple fronts within the region and further afield. The two parties exchange harsh accusations in statements and counterstatements and undermine each other at every opportunity. They have further allowed themselves to become entangled in geopolitical competition between foreign powers. The region is once again divided into distinct military, administrative, and political zones of influence, with the KDP controlling Erbil and Duhok governorates and the PUK governing Sulaimaniyah governorate (Saleem, 2024a). Through their actions, these rival leaderships are likely paving the way for the demise of the Kurdistan Region, ultimately threatening their own power and influence. But what explains the self-defeating strife between the PUK and the KDP?

This paper argues that the intensifying rivalry is largely driven by the deepening insecurity of their leaders. It examines the PUK-KDP relationship through the lens of how political leaders' actions are influenced by their perceptions of their opponents. Fearing that their rivals might exploit opportunities to gain political advantages at their expense and potentially threaten their power, political leaders often refuse to compromise and instead engage in opportunistic behaviour. Although this might offer short-term benefits, it is ultimately self-defeating and perpetuates a cycle of tension and rivalry that leaves everyone less secure (Goldsmith, 2004).

Insecurity is a hallmark of predatory systems, where political institutions are weak, rent-seeking is pervasive, and political power is heavily reliant on patronage and clientelist networks (Diamond, 2008; Richards, 1997; Fatton, 2006). The governance system in the Kurdistan Region displays all these key traits and is falling ever more deeply into their grasp (Hassan, 2015; International Crisis Group, 2019; Saleem & Skelton, 2020; Wahab, 2023; Rodgers, 2023).

The paper attributes the deepening insecurity of the leaders of the PUK and KDP and the escalating rivalry between the two parties in recent years to several factors: 1) economic vulnerabilities, 2) party fragmentation, 3) the emergence of a younger generation of leaders, and 4) party-driven regional alignments. It examines the role of these factors in driving the rivalry between the two parties and looks at its implications for the region's stability, security, and autonomous status within Iraq. The report is based on interviews with second-tier PUK and KDP leaders from the two parties' politburos and leadership councils, as well as existing literature on the topic and information and analysis from local and international media.

Trapped in a Cycle of Tensions and Competition

The relationship between the Kurdistan Region's two major parties has significantly deteriorated in recent years, arguably reaching its lowest point since the US invasion of Iraq in 2003. The parties compete fiercely and, short of resorting to violence, use all available means to advance their separate agendas. While refusing to compromise, both parties act opportunistically, prioritising short-term gains over resolving differences or achieving long-term stability. More than a mere competition between two parties within a single region, their relationship now resembles a rivalry between two adversarial states.

A struggle for power and resources lies at the heart of this rivalry (Fleet & Connelly, 2021; Aziz, 2022a). Since 2019, the KRG has functioned through a power-sharing deal, with key positions held by officials from both parties. This arrangement was established after the 2018 regional elections, where the KDP secured 45 of the 111 parliamentary seats and the PUK won 21. After months of contentious negotiations, the two parties reached an agreement on how to distribute ministerial and parliamentary positions. However, the power-sharing arrangement failed to stabilise their relationship because of pervasive mistrust between the two sides.

The PUK accuses the KDP of ignoring the terms of their power-sharing agreement by excluding it from government decision-making and monopolising control over resources (Interviews with PUK leaders in Erbil-Sulaimaniyah, June-September 2024). The KDP rejects the PUK's claims and accuses its rival of failing to recognise its weaker position relative to the KDP. A KDP leader explained that 'the principle of 50-50 for the distribution of power between us and the PUK no longer applies. The PUK needs to admit that we made greater electoral gains and, therefore, are legitimately entitled to a larger share of government power and positions' (Interview in Sulaymaniyah, June 2024).

Over the past two decades, the balance of power in the Kurdistan Region has increasingly tilted in favour of the KDP. The party has maintained control of key government positions, including the presidency and prime ministership, while also overseeing major economic hubs such as Erbil. Additionally, the KDP controls profitable border crossings, including the Ibrahim Khalil crossing, which connects Iraqi Kurdistan to Turkey (Saleem & Skelton, 2020, Aziz, 2022b).

Meanwhile, the PUK has emerged weaker, leaving its leadership concerned about the party's survival. The party currently holds only the position of deputy prime minister and has lost influence over critical portfolios, including the oil sector and foreign relations. Further, business and infrastructure in Sulaimaniyah (a key PUK zone of influence) has failed to develop at a pace comparable to Erbil and Duhok.

While the KDP has worked to protect and enhance its relatively strong position, the PUK has tried to achieve greater parity. With neither side willing to compromise or make serious concessions, the two parties have heavily relied on opportunistic tactics to advance their

separate interests. For instance, the KDP has exploited its control over top government positions, such as the prime minister, and key resources including the oil sector and other lucrative local revenue sources to prevent the PUK from exercising governmental authority or accessing its revenues and finances. Further, the KDP has sought to coopt tribal and military figures in the Sulaimaniyah area with the aim of extending its military and political influence into the PUK's zone of control.

The PUK's response has not been less opportunistic. From this position of relative weakness, the PUK has resorted to aligning with Baghdad-based parties and authorities to counter the KDP-dominated KRG. With support from Shia parties in Baghdad, the PUK succeeded in including a provision in the federal budget law that allows the party's zone of influence in Sulaimaniyah to bypass the KRG and receive funds directly from the federal government (pukmedia.com, 2023). Once enacted, the provision will effectively reduce the powers of the KDP-dominated KRG. While the PUK may have scored a point in its struggle against the KDP, the real winner here is Baghdad, which has exploited the intra-Kurdish rivalry to undermine the strength of the KRG's financial autonomy.

Drivers of Inter-Party Rivalry

Conflict and competition between the PUK and the KDP are nothing new (McDowall, 2021). However, the recent intensification of their rivalry is arguably unprecedented in the post-2003 period. Leadership insecurity appears to be the primary cause. This is driven by a number of factors, including economic vulnerability, party fragmentation, the rise of a new generation of leaders, and party-driven regional alignments.

Economic Vulnerability

The leaders of the PUK and the KDP are increasingly insecure due to the Kurdistan Region's deepening economic and financial crisis. Historically, a steady flow of revenue allowed both parties to expropriate and utilise these funds to sustain patronage and clientelist networks, which are central to their power. However, recent funding disruptions placed both parties in a precarious position with respect to their support bases. As the two parties have had to compete over shrinking resources, their rivalry has intensified.

Economic incentives played a crucial role in PUK-KDP cooperation during the decade following the US invasion of Iraq (Jüde, 2017). With a unified stance, the two parties effectively secured a near-monopoly on revenue inflows from various sources, including the 17% of the federal budget allocated to the KRG, the region's oil and gas sector, and taxation on international trade at border crossings with Iran and Turkey. They also made significant amounts of money from local businesses and government construction projects, whose contracts were often awarded to companies aligned with the parties. Beyond the self-enrichment of the senior leadership, the parties used public revenues under their control to build extensive patronage networks (Chorev, 2007). They offered jobs

to supporters within KRG institutions, party organisations, and affiliated security forces and companies. Resource abundance motivated and enabled the PUK and the KDP to set aside their differences and cooperate in jointly ruling the region.

However, the good times were not to last. The parties' heavy involvement in rent-seeking and corruption (Hassan, 2015), financial pressure from Baghdad (Ayd**ŏ**gan & Alaca, 2023), the loss of access to Kirkuk's oil following the KRG's failed 2017 independence referendum, and the halt of the KRG's independent oil exports since March 2023 reduced the revenues available to both parties (Wahab, 2023). In this challenging context, the PUK has been more adversely affected, primarily due to its deeper internal factionalism and the strength of opposition groups within its zone of influence. PUK leaders attribute their difficulties in maintaining their power base in Sulaimaniyah to inadequate access to revenues and resources, which they blame on the KDP. They contend that the KDP, leveraging its dominance over KRG institutions, deliberately weakens the PUK by obstructing access to the party's rightful share of government revenues. A PUK politburo member claimed that 'KDP-affiliated officials at the top of the KRG are withholding finances from Sulaimaniyah to undermine our party' (Interview in Erbil, July 2024). The KDP rejects this accusation, instead blaming corruption within the PUK. A KDP leader responded that 'the PUK wants to siphon off revenues from Erbil and Duhok, while hoarding finances generated in Sulaimaniyah. This is unacceptable to us' (Interview in Erbil, July 2024).

Setting aside the blame game, it appears that the KDP, with its greater economic and governmental power, has decided that maintaining its power base in Erbil and Duhok provides more immediate strategic advantages than collaborating with the PUK and sharing revenues for the overall benefit of the Kurdistan Region. In response, the PUK has opted to seek additional funds directly from Baghdad, bypassing the KDP-dominated KRG. These policies may result in short-term economic gains. However, the leaders of the two parties are blind to the fact that stable access to resources and finances requires collaboration both within the region and, particularly, with Baghdad. This is especially important in light of the central Iraqi government's gaining the upper hand over Kurdistan's main sources of revenue, including the oil sector and increasingly significant revenues generated through cross-border trade with Turkey and Iran. This strategic shortsightedness is, in part, driven by elites' insecurity, which stems from the internal divisions and factionalism within the two parties.

Party Fragmentation

Growing fragmentation within both parties contributes to a sense of insecurity for their respective leaderships. Both parties opportunistically try to exploit the internal problems of their rival, which only serves to drive them further apart. During the period of the Jalal Talabani and Masoud Barzani leaderships, internal coherence provided a sense of security for these leaders. As a result, the PUK and the KDP were able to maintain balance relative to each other, project an image of strength to their supporters, and negotiate and sustain power-sharing agreements that secured political and economic gains for each. However, this is no longer the case, as the two parties have experienced varying degrees of internal fragmentation in recent years.

Compared to the KDP, the PUK has experienced greater internal divisions, which have persisted under the leadership of Bafel Talabani, Jalal Talabani's son (Ayd**ŏ**gan & Alaca, 2023). Since 2021, the party has tried to centralise its decision-making, mainly to prevent the KDP from intervening in the party's internal affairs. However, recent events suggest this strategy has not worked. In 2022, for example, the KDP opposed Bafel's preferred candidate for the Iraqi presidency, Barham Salih, and instead supported another PUK party member, Latif Rasheed (amwaj.media, 2022).¹ Ultimately, Rasheed won out and became president, highlighting how the KDP has successfully exploited divisions within the PUK to undermine the latter's leadership.

The KDP, on the other hand, has demonstrated greater unity under the continued leadership of Masoud Barzani, with his nephew, Nechirvan Barzani, and his son, Masrour Barzani, serving as his deputies. However, the internal stability of the party may be challenged due to the emerging competition between Masrour and Nechirvan (Muhammed, 2018a; Muhammed, 2019). Both cousins wield significant influence within the KDP and are vying to succeed the 78-year-old Masoud (awene.com, 2021; Aziz, 2022b). However, through his continued influence, the elder Barzani has so far managed to keep the competition between them at a manageable level, preventing it from jeopardising the KDP's coherence (Muhammed, 2019). The stability of the KDP could be in doubt upon his death, likely leading to serious divisions within the party due to Masrour and Nechirvan's intensifying rivalry.

Nevertheless, the current unity at the highest level of the KDP has not prevented the PUK from attempting to exploit other divisions within the party. For example, Bafel courted Adham Barzani, Masoud's cousin and a former KDP leader now estranged from Masoud (Kurdistani Nwe, 2024). Extending symbolic support to Adham, who has little influence within the KDP, may not directly destabilise the party. However, it is sufficient to signal the PUK's ambition of exploiting the KDP's own divisions if possible.

Factional competition further complicates the chances for compromise or collaboration between the two parties in other ways. Bafel's anti-KDP stance is central to his power within the PUK. Therefore, pursuing a lenient position with regards to the KDP, such as accepting a power-sharing arrangement that leaves the PUK as a junior partner again, may weaken Bafel in the eyes of his supporters within the PUK and embolden his challengers outside the party. Meanwhile, Masoud Barzani may be unwilling to concede a key position within the KRG – such as the presidency – to the PUK, as this could leave Nechirvan without a top job. This could lead Nechirvan to focus his energy on challenging Masrour, which would have negative implications for the KDP's internal stability.

Role of the Younger Generation of Leaders

Insecurity runs deep among some of the key members of the younger generation of

¹ Latif Rasheed is not a senior member of the PUK; he is the husband of Shanaz Ibrahim Ahmed, a PUK politburo member and Bafel's aunt. The fact that Rasheed competed against Barham Salih and refused to withdraw to allow Bafel's candidate to win the race highlights the persistent divisions within the upper echelons of the PUK's ruling elite.

leaders in the PUK and the KDP, particularly Bafel and Masrour. They are the main figures that have exacerbated tensions between the two parties since coming to power. Both leaders have scant prior political experience and instead have backgrounds in party-aligned security forces. Their rise to political prominence is ultimately a consequence of the ongoing dominance of the Talabani and Barzani families over the PUK and KDP, respectively (International Crisis Group, 2019). In terms of style, both harbour suspicions about internal and external threats to their power and rely on narrow circles of loyalists. Each believes that the other is determined to undermine their power and their party and has acted under these assumptions (Saleem, 2024a).

Bafel views Masrour as the primary reason behind the PUK's weakness in the KRG and the party's limited access to the region's resources and finances. He made Masrour the central target of his election campaign during the recent elections, repeatedly stating, 'We will end it'² and 'We will bring it down,' in a clear reference to Masrour's premiership (pukmedia. com, 2024). Bafel believes that Masrour is intent on weakening his position by co-opting and aligning with political and security leaders whom he previously removed from the PUK. One example of this is the perceived alliance between Masrour and Lahur Jangi, the PUK's former co-president, who was ousted from his position by his cousin Bafel in 2021.

Reportedly, Lahur has softened his vigorous anti-KDP stance and repaired his relations with the KDP and Masrour. Media outlets close to Bafel claim that this has led to an emerging alliance between the two, directed against the PUK (esta.kurd, 2024). This perceived collaboration between erstwhile enemies and the KDP's attempts to bring senior PUK intelligence officers over to their side (Ismail, 2022) has likely deepened Bafel's distrust of Masrour and the KDP at large.

Masrour, on the other hand, is known for his anti-PUK stance,³ likely driven by his security background and deep distrust of the PUK's current leadership (Muhammed, 2018b). A staunch advocate of the KRG's 2017 independence referendum, he has maintained a deeply suspicious view of Bafel, accusing him and other PUK leaders of treason for allegedly colluding with the Baghdad government and surrendering Kirkuk in the aftermath of the referendum. Masrour's distrust of Bafel has deepened due to the latter's recent political maneuvering, which centred on relying upon Baghdad-based authorities and political factions with the clear aim of limiting the Masrour-led KRG and weakening the KDP's influence and power bases both in the KRI and in the disputed territories.⁴ Given the distrust between Bafel and Masrour, along with the influence each exerts over their

² 'We will end it' was also the central banner of the PUK's election campaign.

³ A PUK leader stated, 'Any goodwill we previously built with the KDP was destroyed by Masrour. Masrour hates the PUK and is the worst prime minister the KRG has ever had' (Interview in Erbil, July 2024).

⁴ For instance, Bafel's close alliance with Babylon, a Christian political faction aligned with influential Shia parties in Baghdad, poses particular challenges for the KDP. Led by Rayan Kildani, Babylon maintains a clear anti-KDP stance and has been instrumental in advancing the PUK's governmental gains in the disputed territories following the December 2023 provincial elections in Iraq, often at the expense of the KDP.

respective parties, compromise and cooperation between the PUK and KDP has been difficult, if not impossible.

Party-Driven Regional Alignments

PUK-KDP relations are further strained by their respective geopolitical alignments. The Kurdistan Region's ruling parties have deep historical ties to Iran and Turkey, which are shaped by geographic proximity, mutual economic interests, and efforts by Tehran and Ankara to contain restive Kurdish communities within their own borders. Although more complicated than this in practice, the general landscape is that the PUK maintains strong relations with Iran (pukmedia.com, 2024b) and the KDP has closer ties with Turkey (kurdistan24.net, 2023).⁵ In recent years, the PUK and KDP have increasingly leveraged regional relationships to counter each other's influence (alarab.co.uk, 2024) and to balance the power of Baghdad and other political forces in Iraq. This dynamic, combined with rising Turkish and Iranian pressure on the region, has heightened the sense of insecurity among the leadership of both parties and has further driven them apart.

Turkey has strategic security interests in the Kurdistan Region due to the presence of the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK) and has undertaken extensive military operations inside the Kurdistan Region in recent years. As part of this posture, it applies pressure on the PUK, accusing it of supporting the PKK and allowing the group to operate in Sulaimaniyah governorate (Leven, 2024). Turkey has targeted civilian facilities, such as airports, in Sulaimaniyah and has also attacked security forces directly linked to the PUK's top leadership (Salim & Zeyad, 2023; Alaca, 2024). Additionally, Turkish government officials have conveyed strong warnings to the PUK, signalling Ankara's determination to pursue further actions to achieve its objectives in the party's stronghold (Sofuoglu, 2024). The threat posed by Ankara's strategy has been acutely felt within the PUK's top leadership. Referring to Turkey's 2023 attack on Sulaimaniyah's Arbat airport, which resulted in the death of three members of the PUK-aligned Counter-Terrorism Group, PUK president Bafel Talabani stated, 'Turkey unjustifiably martyred three heroes of the fight against ISIS; three of my own personal friends' (YouTube, 2023).

Given the close ties between the KDP and Ankara, the PUK suspects the KDP of playing a role in the Turkish threat it faces. In this context, the PUK has alleged that the KDP provides false intelligence to Turkey to facilitate drone attacks on PUK-controlled areas (pukmedia.com, 2023a; politicspress.com, 2024). The KDP's alignment with Turkey is partly due to its rivalry with the PKK in Iraq and Syria (Mandiraci, 2022). The KDP has accused the PKK of provoking Turkey's military operations in the Kurdistan Region, including Ankara's attacks on the PUK's areas of influence. For example, after a 2023 Turkish airstrike near Sulaimaniyah airport, Masrour Barzani condemned the incident but notably did not directly blame Ankara (shafaq.com, 2023).

⁵ Despite the alliance with Turkey, the KDP maintains ties to Tehran. These ties serve the economic interests of both sides through exporting the KRG's oil via Iran.

While the security of the PUK leadership has deteriorated under Turkish threats, the KDP leadership has faced challenges from military actions by Iran and its allies among Shia armed groups in Iraq. Iran and its aligned factions are unsettled by the KDP's close relations with the US and its political manoeuvring in Baghdad.⁶ This tension, combined with anger over the Israel-Gaza conflict, has led to increased security threats for the KDP, including drone and ballistic missile attacks on Erbil, the seat of the KDP's top leadership. Iranian ballistic missiles have targeted and killed businessmen closely affiliated with the KDP's leading Barzani family (aljazeera.com, 2024).

When it condemned these attacks on Erbil, the PUK barely mentioned Iran, in a reflection of the KDP's weak objection to Turkish attacks on Sulaimaniyah. Nevertheless, the insufficient response deepened the KDP's suspicion of the PUK and strengthened its concerns about the party's relationship with Tehran. Indeed, KDP-aligned media outlets subsequently ran stories accusing Bafel Talabani of direct involvement in attacks on Erbil by sharing intelligence with Tehran (basnews.com, 2024).

Implications for the Region's Governance, Stability and Autonomy

The intensifying PUK-KDP rivalry has serious consequences for the Kurdistan Region's stability, its relationship with the federal government in Baghdad, and its interactions with its neighbours. Competition between the two parties extends into the governance and security sectors, resulting in governmental failure and fears about renewed violence between the parties. Furthermore, the region has lost much of its autonomy to Iraq's federal government, which has exploited the divisions and tensions between the two parties to its advantage. Additionally, partisan-based regional alliances further weaken the KRG's position with respect to Iran and Turkey. Both countries have manipulated PUK-KDP tensions to advance and impose their own agendas, often at the expense of the region's security and stability.

Governance Failure and Security Tensions

The growing tensions and competition between the PUK and the KDP are hindering the KRG's ability to pursue a comprehensive development plan for Kurdistan. Inter-party rivalry and the prioritisation of private political gains have paralyzed the KRG, preventing it from completing essential public service projects (Saleem, 2024b). More worryingly, inter-party tensions have threatened the region's security. A notable example of this is the 2022 assassination of a PUK intelligence officer who had defected to Erbil along with the former head of the PUK's intelligence agency. The Kurdistan Region Security Council, previously headed by Masrour, swiftly blamed the assassination on the PUK's Counterterrorism Group and its top commander, a close ally of Bafel (Rudaw, 2022). The KDP-controlled Ministry of Interior subsequently issued arrest warrants for PUK security commanders and courts in Erbil issued death sentences for them. Using his authority as

⁶ Following the 2021 national elections, the KDP, for instance, aligned with the Sadrists and Sunni factions in the so-called tripartite alliance, which aimed to control the government in Baghdad and potentially exclude pro-Iran Shia factions and groups from power in Iraq.

prime minister, Masrour went further and stopped salary payments to the Counterterrorism Group. In a show of defiance, Bafel arrived at Erbil airport with the Counterterrorism Commander the KDP had blamed for the assassination, nearly precipitating a violent reaction from the KDP.

In pursuit of policies and actions designed to bolster their image as strong and decisive figures, the PUK and KDP leaderships fail to consider the impact of their actions on the region's security. The above-mentioned incident not only further heightened tensions between the parties, but also raised concerns that the situation could get badly out of control.

Baghdad Gaining Upper Hand

Iraq's federal government has consequently weaponised the divisions between the PUK and the KDP to re-assert its authority over the Kurdistan Region. By exploiting the rift between the two parties, Baghdad can intervene more directly in the region's politics. For instance, when the two parties failed to agree in 2023 to amend the region's electoral law, the PUK decided to take the case to the Baghdad-based Federal Supreme Court (FSC). This provided the FSC with a platform to reshape the region's politics by reducing the number of the minority quota seats in the Kurdistan Parliament. The federal authorities have also exploited PUK-KDP divisions to maintain pressure on the KRG on issues including the budget and oil. Previously, a united front by the PUK and the KDP in Baghdad had successfully secured a substantial share of the federal budget for the KRG. However, with the parties unable to work together, the KRG has found itself with little leverage and faces ongoing challenges in accessing its share of federal finances.

Threats of Iran and Turkey

Tensions between the PUK and the KDP hinder their ability to unite against external pressure, particularly the military threats posed by Iran and Turkey. While the KRG lacks the military strength to counter these countries' formidable capabilities, a unified stance from the two parties could improve the management of Iranian and Turkish incursions. A joint diplomatic effort by the Kurdish parties might also better address the security and political concerns of Tehran and Ankara, potentially reducing the likelihood of military action by these regional powers. Instead, the ongoing divisions between the PUK and the KDP make the Kurdistan Region vulnerable to interference by Tehran and Ankara.

Conclusions and Recommendations

Representatives of the international community and influential external players such as the US and the UK expressed relief after the Kurdistan Region finally held its much-delayed parliamentary elections on 20 October 2024. They may be hoping that the PUK and the KDP will form a new power-sharing KRG and work together to address pressing issues facing the region, such as governance dysfunction, economic challenges and relations with the federal government in Baghdad. While this is the correct course of action for the region's stability, the insecurity of the two parties' leaders may well inhibit such a positive trajectory in both the short and long terms.

Under pressure from the US and its Western allies, as well as the ambitions of the two parties to retain power in the face of nascent opposition groups like New Generation – which secured 15 seats during the recent elections – the PUK and KDP may again be forced to form another power-sharing arrangement. As the experience of the past six years has demonstrated, such a power-sharing deal is likely to be fragile and may fail to tackle the sources of instability. Further, developments such as the potential resumption of oil exports from the region via Turkey may address some of the sources of elite insecurity in Kurdistan. However, the ongoing inter-party struggle – which also centres around control of the region's oil and gas sector – could undermine the positive outcomes of restarting oil exports.

International community members interested in stabilising Iraqi Kurdistan should address elite inscurity at its roots by committing to gradually transforming the region's predatory system into a truly democratic one. This should begin by supporting efforts to dismantle the bonds of patronage and clientelism through comprehensive reforms in the region's economic, security, and financial sectors (Saleem & Skelton, 2020). Moreover, the US, UK and EU states should leverage their influence and ties in the KRI to emphasise the rule of law and strengthen the role of the region's parliament and other accountability institutions. Only a rules-based, institutionalised political system can both restrain and address the insecurity of PUK and KDP leaders, encouraging them to compromise and collaborate in the interests of Iraq's Kurdish citizens.

References

Alaca, Mehmet, 2024. 'Deep Dive: Why the PUK-Turkey divide remains a chasm', *Amwaj Media*, 21 February. Available at: <u>https://amwaj.media/article/deep-dive-why-the-puk-turkey-divide-remains-a-chasm</u>

Alarab.co.uk, 2024. 'Competition between the two main parties in Iraqi Kurdistan Region over providing security services to Turkey and Iran,' 9 October [In Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://</u> <u>alarab.co.uk/سازيو-ايكرتل-قينمأ-تامدخ-ءادسا-بلع-قارعلا-ناتسدرك-ميلقا-يف-نيسيئرلا-نيبزحلا-نيب-قارمل</u>

Aljazeera.com, 2024. 'Iran launches missile strikes in Iraq and Syria citing security threats,' January 2024. Available at: <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/1/15/irans-revolution-ary-guard-attack-anti-iranian-groups-in-iraqs-erbil</u>

Amwaj.media, 2022. 'Deep Dive: Iraq has a new president, on track for new government,' 14 October. Available at: <u>https://amwaj.media/media-monitor/abdul-latif-rashid-elected-as-iraq-s-sixth-president</u>

Awene.com, 2021. 'Will "Nechrivan" face "Lahur's" destiny?' 27 July [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.awene.com/detail?article=52369</u>

Ayd**ŏ**gan, Baker, 2022. 'Will UNAMI-brokered talks break the ice between KDP, PUK?', *Amwaj Media*, 28 July. Available at: <u>https://amwaj.media/article/will-the-intra-kurdish-meetings-break-the-ice-between-the-kdp-and-puk</u>

Aydogan, Bekir, and Alaca, Mehmet, 2023. 'Kurdistan's Fading Dream: The Struggle and Despair Behind Erbil-Baghdad Relations', *Gulf International Forum*, 10 October. Available at: <u>https://gulfif.org/kurdistans-fading-dream-the-struggle-and-despair-behind-erbil-baghdad-relations/</u>

Azhari, Timour, 2024. 'Kurdish oil smuggling to Iran flourishes,' *Reuters*, 11 July. Available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/kurdish-oil-smuggling-iran-flour-ishes-2024-07-11/</u>

Aziz, Sardar, 2022a. 'Iraqi Kurdistan's Political Landscape After the 2021 elections,' *Friedrich Ebert Stiftung/Report*. Available at: <u>https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/amman/19741.pdf</u>

Aziz, Sardar, 2022b. 'What Changes will the Kurdistan Democratic Party Congress Bring?' *Emirates Policy Centre*, 13 October. Available at: <u>https://www.epc.ae/en/details/featured/</u>what-changes-will-the-kurdistan-democratic-party-congress-bring-

Basnews.com, 2024. 'PUK Leader Accused of Coordinating IRGC Erbil Attack', 12 January [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.basnews.com/en/babat/837134</u>

Chorev, Matan, 2007. 'Iraqi Kurdistan: The Internal Dynamics and Statecraft of a Semistate,' *Al Nakhlah*, pp.1-11.

Diamond, Larry, 2008. 'The Democratic Rollback: The Resurgence of the Predatory State,' *Foreign Affairs* 87, p. 36.

Lundahl, Mats, 1997. 'Inside the Predatory State: The Rationale, Methods, and Economic Consequences of Kleptocratic Regimes,' *Nordic Journal of Political Economy* 24(1), pp. 31–50.

Esta.kurd, 2024. 'How the Secret Relationships between Lahur Jangi and Masrour were Exposed,' 6 August [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://esta.krd/316086/</u>

Fatton Jr., Robert, 2006. 'Haiti: The Saturnalia of Emancipation and the Vicissitudes of Predatory Rule,' *Third World Quarterly* 27(1), pp. 115–133.

Fleet, Mike, and Connelly, Megan, 2021. 'Games without Frontiers: Renegotiating the Boundaries of Power in Iraqi Kurdistan', *Middle East Institute*, 23 June. Available at: <u>https://mei.edu/</u> <u>publications/games-without-frontiers-renegotiating-boundaries-power-iraqi-kurdistan</u>

Goldsmith, Arthur A., 2004. 'Predatory versus Developmental Rule in Africa,' *Democratization* 11 (3): pp. 88–110.

Hassan, Kawa, 2015. *Kurdistan's Politicized Society Confronts a Sultanistic System*. Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Available at: <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2015/08/kurdistans-politicized-society-confronts-a-sultanistic-system?lang=en¢er=middle-east</u>

Iddon, Paul, 2024. 'What was Behind Iran's Deadly Missile Attack on Iraqi Kurdistan?' *The New Arab*, 17 January. Available at: <u>https://www.newarab.com/analysis/what-was-behind-irans-missile-attack-iraqi-kurdistan</u>

International Crisis Group, 2019. 'After Iraqi Kurdistan's Thwarted Independence Bid,' *Middle East Report* No. 199, 27 March. Available at: <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-af-rica/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/iraq/199-after-iraqi-kurdistans-thwarted-independence-bid</u>

Ismail, Amina, 2022. 'Insight: An Assassination, a Feud and the Fight for Power in Iraq's Kurdistan', *Reuters*, 5 December. Available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/</u>an-assassination-feud-fight-power-iraqs-kurdistan-2022-12-05/

Jüde, Johannes, 2017. 'Contesting Borders? The Formation of Iraqi Kurdistan's De Facto State,' *International Affairs* 93 (4), pp. 847–63.

Kemal, Leven, 2024. 'Turkey Steps Up Pressure on PUK's Bafel Talabani over Alleged PKK Ties,' *Middle East Eye*, 22 July. Available at: <u>https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/turkey-pressure-puks-bafel-talabani-alleged-pkk-ties</u>

Kurdistani New, 2024. 'President Bafel meets Sheikh Adham Barzani in his House in Sulaymaniyah', 10 June [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.knwe.org/KU/Details/18872</u>

Mandiraci, Berkay, 2022. 'Turkey's PKK Conflict: A Regional Battle in Flux,' *International Crisis Group*, 18 February. Available at: <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/western-europemediterranean/turkey/turkeys-pkk-conflict-regional-battleground-flux</u>

McDowall, David, 2021. A Modern History of the Kurds. London: Bloomsbury.

Muhammed, Sat, 2019. 'Masrour: Barzani Family's New Amir,' *Awene*, 11 July [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.awene.com/detail?article=7705</u>

Muhammed, Swrkew, 2018a. 'Struggle between Nechrivan and Masrour Barzani over Regional Security Council Begins,' *Peregraph*, 16 December [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://peregraf.com/ku/report/1861</u>

Muhammed, Swrkew, 2018b. 'Masrour Barzani: From the Top of Security Power to the Top of Civilian Authority,' *Peregraph*, 6 December [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://peregraf.com/ku/report/1855</u>

Özpek, Burak Bilgehan, 2017. 'Paradigm Shift between Turkey and the Kurds: From 'Clash of the Titans" to "Game of Thrones",' *Middle East Critique* 27 (1): pp. 43–60. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19436149.2017.1415513</u>

Politicspress.com, 2024. 'PUK Spokesperson: KDP Encourages Turkey to Attack Sulaymaniyah,' 17 May [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://politicpress.com/146535/</u> Pukmedia.com, 2023. 'PUK Achieves Remarkable Success in Securing People's Rights,' 11 June [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.pukmedia.com/EN/Details/75819</u>

Pukmedia.com, 2024b. 'PUK President: PUK Seeks to Enhance Relations With Iran,' 15 June [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://pukmedia.com/EN/Details/76645</u>

Pukmedia.com, 2024a. 'A Source Within the PUK: Our Patience with the Warmonger Wing in the KDP has Limits,' 26 August [In Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://pukmedia.com/KS/</u> <u>Details/201350</u>

Richards, Donald G., 2008. 'Transition and Reform in a Predatory State: The Case of Paraguay,' *Journal of Economic Policy Reform* 11 (2): pp. 101–14.

Rodgers, Winthrop, 2023. 'Iraqi Kurdistan House of Cards is Collapsing,' *Foreign Policy*, 22 March. Available at: <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/03/22/iraq-kurdistan-region-democra-cy-war-invasion-united-states/</u>

Rudaw, 2022. 'Kurdistan Region Security Council Accuses PUK Force of Killing Counterterrorism Officer in Erbil,' 12 October. Available at: <u>https://www.rudaw.net/english/</u> <u>kurdistan/121020222</u>

Rudaw, 2024a. 'Turkey attacked Kurdistan Region, Iraq over 1,500 times in 2023: Monitor,' 21 February. Available at: <u>https://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/21022024</u>

Saleem, Zmkan Ali, 2024a. 'Lethal PUK/KDP Divisions Facilitates the Demise of Kurdish Autonomy in Iraq,' *LSE Middle East Centre Blog*, 29 March. Available at: <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/</u>mec/2024/03/29/lethal-puk-kdp-divisions-facilitate-the-demise-of-kurdish-autonomy-iniraq/, https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/amman/19741.pdf

Saleem, Zmkan Ali and Skelton, Mac, 2020. 'Assessing Iraqi Kurdistan's Stability: How Patronage Shapes Conflict,' *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 38, July. Available at: <u>https://eprints.</u> <u>lse.ac.uk/105775/1/MEC_assessing_iraqi_kurdistans_stability_published.pdf</u>

Saleem, Zmkan Ali, 2024b. 'Broken Roads: The Politics of Transport Infrastructure in Iraqi Kurdistan', *Institute of Regional and International Studies (IRIS)*, 16 September. Available at: <u>https://auis.edu.krd/iris/publications/broken-roads-politics-transport-infrastructure-iraq</u>

Shafaq.com, 2023. 'KRG Condemns Attack on Sulaymaniyah Airport, Forms Investigative Committee', 12 April. Available at: <u>https://shafaq.com/en/Kurdistan/KRG-condemns-attack-on-Sulaymaniyah-airport-forms-investigative-committee</u>

Salim, Salar, and Zeyad, Rahman, 2023. 'An Airstrike on a Military Airport in Northern Iraq's Semi-Autonomous Kurdish Region Kills 3 People,' Associated Press, 19 September. Available at: <u>https://apnews.com/article/suleimaniyah-airport-iraq-airstrike-pkk-turkey-c72573fieb81556954ae5064708dd478</u>

Sofuoglu, Murat, 2024. 'Why Türkiye Sends a strong Warning to Talabani's PUK in Northern Iraq', *TRT World*, 25 January. Available at: <u>https://www.trtworld.com/magazine/why-turkiye-sends-a-strong-warning-to-talabanis-puk-in-northern-iraq-16783484</u>

Wahab, Bilal, 2023. 'The Rise and Fall of Kurdish Power in Iraq,' *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy/Middle East Report* 306. Available at: <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/rise-and-fall-kurdish-power-iraq</u>

YouTube, 2023. 'Bafel Talabani's interview with Dlawar Aladdin at MERI Forum 2023,' Rudaw, 11 October [In Kurdish]. Available at: https://youtu.be/tiAo-vnnMrY?si=eMxg6I_UZy9yBP-fK&t=2267

LSE Middle East Centre PeaceRep Paper Series

Alkhudary, Taif, 'Afro-Iraqis and the Politics of Non-Memory', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 91 (October 2024).

Alkhudary, Taif, 'Changing the System From Within? The Role of Opposition Parties in Consolidating Democracy in Iraq Post-2019', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 64 (March 2023).

Foltyn, Simona, 'Protectors of the State? The Popular Mobilisation Forces During the 2022 Post-Election Crisis', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 65 (April 2022).

Foltyn, Simona, 'The Trouble with Halbousi: The Rise of, and Resistance to, Iraq's Sunni Strongman', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 76 (October 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'MENA Regional Organisations in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding: The League of Arab States, Gulf Cooperation Council and Organisation of Islamic Cooperation', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 59 (March 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'Qatar and the UAE in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 60 (March 2022).

Iraq Watch Group, 'Suppressing Dissent in Post-Tishreen Iraq', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 90 (September 2024).

Jiyad, Sajad, 'Corruption is the Lifeblood of Politics in Iraq', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 77 (November 2023).

Makki, Ilham, 'Higher Education in Iraq After 2003: Ongoing Challenges', LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series 75 (October 2023).

Mason, Michael, Akıncı, Zeynep Sıla, Bilgen, Arda, Nasir, Noori and Al-Rubaie, Azhar, 'Towards Hydro-Transparency on the Euphrates-Tigris Basin: Mapping Surface Water Changes in Iraq, 1984–2015', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 74 (October 2023).

Saleem, Zmkan Ali, 'The Competition for Control in Sinjar: How External Actors and Local Interests Inhibit the Sinjar Agreement,' *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 82 (January 2024).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Navigating the Horn: Turkey's Forays in East Africa', LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series 68 (July 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Peacebuilding in Turbulent Times: Turkey in MENA and Africa', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 61 (March 2022).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Transnational Dynamics in the MENA Region: Exploring Policy Responses', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 67 (June 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Turkey as a Mediator', LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series 69 (July 2023).

Travers, Alannah, 'The UN's Humanitarian Transition from Emergency Assistance to Development Funding in Iraq: The Politics of Delivering Aid in a Country of Protracted Post-Conflict Displacement', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 88 (May 2024).

This research is supported by the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform (PeaceRep), funded by UK International Development from the UK government. However, the views expressed are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the UK government's official policies. Any use of this work should acknowledge the authors and the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform.

About PeaceRep

PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform is a research consortium based at Edinburgh Law School. Our research is rethinking peace and transition processes in the light of changing conflict dynamics, changing demands of inclusion, and changes in patterns of global intervention in conflict and peace/mediation/transition management processes.

Consortium members include: Conciliation Resources, Centre for Trust, Peace and Social Relations (CTPSR) at Coventry University, Dialectiq, Edinburgh Law School, International IDEA, LSE Conflict and Civicness Research Group, LSE Middle East Centre, Queens University Belfast, University of St Andrews, University of Stirling, and the World Peace Foundation at Tufts University.

PeaceRep is funded by UK International Development from the UK government.

PeaceRep.org | peacerep@ed.ac.uk | X @Peace_Rep_

School of Law, University of Edinburgh, Old College, South Bridge, EH8 9YL

Publications Editor

Jack McGinn

Cover Image

A poster featuring Masrour Barzani featuring text that says 'You cannot,' during the KRI parliamentary elections on 20 October 2024. Source: Winthrop Rodgers

The views and opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent those of the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE), the Middle East Centre or the UK government. This document is issued on the understanding that if any extract is used, the author(s) and the LSE Middle East Centre should be credited, with the date of the publication. While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the material in this paper, the author(s) and/or the LSE Middle East Centre will not be liable for any loss or damages incurred through the use of this paper.

The London School of Economics and Political Science holds the dual status of an exempt charity under Section 2 of the Charities Act 1993 (as a constituent part of the University of London), and a company limited by guarantee under the Companies Act 1985 (Registration no. 70527).



Middle East Centre London School of Economics Houghton Street London, WC2A 2AE



Second Se

f Isemiddleeastcentre

O lse.middleeast

lse.ac.uk/mec